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City of Olmsted Falls

Minutes of a Regular Council Meeting

Tuesday, May 12, 2015, at Olmsted Falls City Hall

26100 Bagley Road – Council Chambers, 7:30 p.m.

The Pledge of Allegiance was recited.  Mayor Ann Marie Donegan Council called the meeting to order at 7:31 p.m.  Roll call was conducted.  Councilmen Kathleen Fenderbosch, Linda Garrity, Bob Sculac, and Kevin Roberts were present.  Mayor Donegan indicated that Mr. Linn was excused, Ms. Duncan was excused, and Mr. Pulice was unexcused.
Also in attendance:  Gregory Sponseller, Law Director, Mike DeSan, Asst. Finance Director, and Joe Borczuch, Service Director.  Audience: 4. 
Approval of Minutes:
Mr. Sculac moved to approve the minutes from the Council Work Session of April 28, 2015; Ms. Fenderbosch seconded.  Poll: 4 ayes; 0 nays. Motion carried.

Ms. Fenderbosch moved to approve the minutes from the Special Council Meeting of April 28, 2015; Ms. Garrity seconded.  Poll: 4 ayes; 0 nays. Motion carried.
Ms. Fenderbosch moved to approve the minutes from the Regular Council Meeting of April 28, 2015; Mr. Roberts seconded.  Poll: 4 ayes; 0 nays. Motion carried.
Consideration of Amendment to the Agenda - None
Mayor’s Report and Appointments
Mayor Donegan introduced Andrew Harant who is the new branch manager of the Cuyahoga County Public Library Olmsted Falls branch. 
Mr. Harant stated that he is the new manager of the Olmsted Falls branch for Cuyahoga County Public Library system.  He indicated that he has spent the last 14 years in libraries most recently he was the manager of the Maple Heights branch of the Cuyahoga County Public Library.  He transferred to the Olmsted Falls branch a couple of weeks ago.  He grew up on the west side and currently lives in Lakewood.  He has visited Olmsted Falls quite a bit and has friends that lived on Cook Road.  He loves the downtown area and excited to serve the community.  Before he was with the Cuyahoga County Public Library he worked for the Cleveland and Lakewood Public Libraries.  At Cuyahoga County Library we are currently focusing on three strategic areas and those are reading, life-long learning and civic engagement.  These three areas are what the library spends most of its time on through its programs and services.  He looks forward to continue to exceed our community’s expectations for service and looks forward to strengthening partnerships both what the library has with the schools and senior center.  He is also excited to try and develop new partnerships in the community in any way that the library could become more valuable to the community.  He stated that there is the Friends of the Library and he would like the community to become members and get involved.  You may also see book sales at some of the community festivals. 

Mr. Sculac stated that in the past the Olmsted Falls branch manager position was shared with another branch and asked if that was the current status or was Mr. Harant now full time in Olmsted Falls.  Mr. Harant indicated that he also manages the North Olmsted branch. 

Mayor Donegan indicated that the city will also have an iPad 101 for the older adults and she has also spoken with Mr. Colonna with regard to continuing some joint educational programs and those will only be enhanced upon completion of the senior center. 

She indicated that she was not in attendance at the Caucus but asked that the Safety Directors report be added to the agenda.  She indicated that Officer Brewer is working on crime prevention for both the community and the businesses.  He will be working with Ms. Jones to develop some enhanced programming and becoming more involved with the homeowner associations.  
She indicated that Chief Munteanu is the co-chair of the EMS Unit of the Homeland Security Federal Emergency Management Agency and they are continuing to be briefed on increased dollars particularly with the Republican National Convention.  She indicated that Chief Munteanu also submitted a memo to her which states: “training is a big part of the daily duties of the fire department they are fortunate to have an open area behind the station that lets them bring old cars which shows what their duties are during car accidents.” She stated that John Lewis attended Tri-C and is now finishing the advanced instructor classes and Chad Gluss is also a fire instructor.  The department now has three certified fire instructors.  She stated that this will help the City’s insurance costs as we increase our ratings with ISO.  

She would like to recognize three individuals from our community high school that have decided to enlist or join the armed forces.  Those individuals are: Brett Wilson who will join the United States Army, Ashley Ruyf who will join the National Guard, and Daniel Boesken who will join the Marine Corp.  She will be sending Proclamations to all.  To her in this day and age it is an incredible gift to serve our country.  

Mayor Donegan indicated that all members of Council received a memo from Mr. Sponseller regarding the railroad fund receipts.  

She indicated that the Summer Arts Program and Flag Football registrations have begun. 

She indicated that she does not always like to “carry water for people” but Mr. Boyer and First North is a very polarizing individual unfortunately for some as well as his development.  There has been a lot of discussion regarding the survey and who said what.  The fact of the matter is that Mr. Boyer did not indicate in his survey that it was approved by ABR to “mislead the people to lead them down a path.” When a survey is completed you ask questions and you can argue whether they are leading or not to “get the answer that you want” but she would like the record clear.  The question regarding architecture was “now I will tell you some specifics about the proposed Mapleway residential village – does knowing that make you more or less likely to favor the proposed project or does that not make a difference to you – the buildings would be designed with quality historical themed architecture approved by the City’s Architectural Board.”  So, having that would it make you more likely to support it or not.  Obviously, these things can be quickly misinterpreted and whatever happens as was reiterated at the last Council meeting we will be working through our City Planner and Planning Commission and unfortunately the City was left with a case that we ultimately had to grant an appeal.  What we are asking Mr. Boyer and that area to be is maybe better than what we are required to do for him and it maybe something different than the zoning code allows but what we have as a result of what we need to do as a result of the court we hope this will be better. 

Mr. Sculac asked how far along in the process is this project.  Mayor Donegan stated that she does not know as Mr. Boyer is working exclusive with Mr. Smerigan.  She has not received any updates indicating that the project will come before Planning Commission.  

Mayor Donegan indicated that she received an insurance quote for the Underpass Bridge which is another controversial topic that her administration is concerned about.  Since there is not a full complement of Council this evening she will update Council at the next meeting.  She will however distribute a copy of the memo she received. 

She would also like to request that Ordinance 26-2015 be tabled this evening.  Mr. Sculac indicated that in order to table an Ordinance there needs to be a vote of five members of Council.  Mr. Sponseller suggested that no motion to adopt be made which would allow the Ordinance to stand until the next meeting of Council.   

She indicated that former Mayor Dan Ursu has been attempting to reach the Council President and asked if he could proceed contacting all other members of Council.  Ms. Fenderbosch indicated that she would refer Mr. Ursu to Mr. Linn since he is good with the City Charter.  
She stated that a memo was distributed prior to tonight’s meeting regarding the senior center bids.  She indicated that the bids were opened on Friday, May 8th, and Jeanene Colozza, hired as the project manager for this particular project and Pusti have evaluated all three bids.  Therefore, she would like to request a motion from Council this evening to accept Sterling as the best and lowest bidder for this project with obvious ratification of that motion with legislation at the May 26th meeting.  This will keep this project on the tight timeline established.  Mr. Roberts asked what action is being requested of Council.  Mayor Donegan replied she would like Council to accept the bid results as outlined and approve the lowest best bidder of Sterling Professional Group with legislation ratification at the next meeting.  
Mr. Roberts requested that Council adjourn into executive session.  Mayor Donegan asked for what purpose.  Mr. Roberts indicated that he needs to consult with Mr. Sponseller.  Mayor Donegan indicated that Mr. Roberts will consult with Mr. Sponseller in the hallway for a couple of minutes. 

Mr. Roberts indicated that prior to be elected as a Council member he performed legal work for Sterling Professional Group and would like that information disclosed and will recuse himself from voting.  Mayor Donegan indicated that if Mr. Roberts does not believe there is a conflict he could still vote.  Mr. Sponseller indicated that his advice is to even avoid the appearance of conflict or anything associated with that and would be his advice to recuse himself on this item.  He indicated that legislation will be presented at the May 26th Council meeting.  He indicated that the two rules to generally follow is always, in every case, disclosure and more often than not at a minimum abstain or recuse yourself in the presence of an actual conflict.  It is not clear if there is an actual conflict here, probably not, but in order to be conservative and avoid even the appearance of impropriety or potential conflict its best to recuse. 
Communications from Residents - None
Approval of Bills:
Mr. Sculac moved to approve Pay Ordinance 2015–09; Ms. Fenderbosch seconded.  Mr. Sculac would like to know if the payment to Warwick Communications is for the total amount or will there be an additional payment.  Mr. DeSan indicated that the payment listed is a partial payment and did not know the balance off hand.  Mayor Donegan indicated that she believes the balance is between $20,000 and $25,000 and that the new phone system would be installed the week of Memorial Day.  Poll:  4 ayes; 0 nays. Motion carried. 
Officials Reports:
Joe Borczuch, Service Director 
Mr. Borczuch indicated that he attended the Tree City USA ceremonies today and received the city’s new flag and plague for its 28th year and is something the city should be proud of. 
He indicated that he budgeted funds for a new leaf vac.  He received a quotes and the lowest was Judco in the amount of $43,500 and his budgeted amount was $45,000.  He indicated that once the new leaf vac is received, which could be 90 days, he will place the 1986 leaf vac on govdeals.

Ms. Fenderbosch moved to approve requisition 20689 to Judco, Incorporated for the purchase of a 2015 leaf vac in an amount not to exceed $43,500; Ms. Garrity seconded.  Poll: 4 ayes; 0 nays. Motion carried. 

He stated that his plan was to replace the trees in the downtown area by Memorial Day but that will need to be delayed due to pricing issues he feels are not accurate and will investigate further. 

Mayor Donegan apologized for not being able to distribute a copy of the Shade Tree guidelines to Council and will have Ms. Radigan locate those. 

Mike DeSan, Asst. Finance Director 
Mr. DeSan stated that Warwick will be installing the new phone system the end of May.  The auditors will also be in the City this week which means his department will be busy pulling information for them to finish the audit.  
He stated that with the help of Mr. Borczuch, they have worked with Bailey Communications to install a projector in Council Chambers for use during presentations.  This will eliminate the need to borrow screens from another department.

Mayor Donegan indicated that she spoke with Mr. Russo from Cushman who indicated that all the signs have been installed.  If you review the packet of information distributed during the economic development presentation you will see the locations of the signs.  There have been inquiries from the neighbor’s as well as some opportunities.  Cushman will begin assembling the opportunities and bring to the administration. 

She indicated that Ms. Jones is currently working on the First Thursday events which have been renamed to Evening in Olmsted Falls.  

She indicated that the CSU intern working on social media is finishing up and Ms. Jones will work with him in order to develop a policy as well as a list by department and what information will be placed on the city’s social media pages. 

Councilman Charles R. Sculac, Ward I 
Mr. Sculac stated that the residents of Olmsted Falls were very kind in their passage of the police, fire and street levy renewals and thanked everyone for those votes.
Mr. Sculac moved to acknowledge the Mayor’s Court report for the month of April, 2015; Ms. Fenderbosch seconded.  Voice Vote: 4 ayes; 0 nays. Motion carried. 

Mr. Sculac moved to acknowledge receipt of the Statement of Cash position dated 04/30/2015 in the amount of $1,531,205.02; Ms. Fenderbosch seconded.  Voice Vote: 4 ayes; 0 nays. Motion carried. 

Mr. Sculac moved to approve requisition 20611 to Bill Smith for the July concert in East River Park in an amount not to exceed $600 and authorize the Mayor to enter into an agreement with Paradise Sunset; Ms. Fenderbosch seconded.  Voice Vote: 4 ayes; 0 nays. Motion carried. 

Mayor Donegan indicated that thank you for passing the levy signs were placed around the city in order to acknowledge the residents passage.  She stated that this was a nice vote of confidence that we are moving in the right direction and hopefully we are representing the fact that we respect each dollar received.   
Councilman Kevin Roberts, Ward II – No Report
Councilman Kathleen Fenderbosch, Council President – No Report
Councilman Linda Garrity, Council-at-Large 
Ms. Garrity would like to thank Ms. Mancini for making a notation on the April 28th work session minutes indicating that she, Mr. Roberts and Ms. Duncan were on a tour with Director Borczuch.  
She stated that the 9/11 program will be held at the Olmsted Community Center on May 19th. 

She stated that Thursday evening is the NOCCA dinner meeting and the topic being discussed is regionalism and health care for city employees offered through the county.  A speaker from Metro Hospital will also be present. 

She stated that last Friday she and Chief Munteanu attended the Metro Hospital annual stakeholders meeting at the Convention Center.  This was a very large event and Senator Sherrod Brown spoke as well as the CEO of Metro Hospital.  During that meeting they announced that Metro Hospital will begin taking over the minute clinics at Drug Marts.  She stated that University Hospital will open a trauma center to compete with Metro Hospitals current trauma Life Flight system.  
Mayor Donegan indicated that BZA, ABR, and Planning members will attend a meeting Thursday May 14th at which time new forms, applications and procedures will be introduced.  

Ms. Fenderbosch indicated that anytime there is a meeting as members come into the meeting their time of arrival needs to be announced for the record.  It was not her intention to make everyone believe she was late.  Ms. Garrity indicated that she did listen to the recording and there seemed to be some questions so she asked Ms. Mancini to clarify where three members of Council and Mr. Borczuch were at the start of the meeting time. 
Mr. Borczuch stated that this week is the National Police Week and indicated that on Friday the City’s flags will be lowered to half-staff. 

Gregory M. Sponseller, Law Director 

Mr. Sponseller indicated that he attended a seminar in Columbus on May 1st.  The seminar topic was public contracting in Ohio with the design build criteria being the primary focus and will help him and Service Director moving forward.  
Old Business 
Ordinance 26-2015

AN ORDINANCE AUTHORIZING THE DIRECTOR OF FINANCE TO MAKE EARLY PAY OUT OF A PORTION OF SICK TIME TO QUALIFYING EMPLOYEES WHO SO ELECT AFTER ANNOUNCING IMMINENT RETIREMENT   Third Reading
Ordinance 27-2015 
AN ORDINANCE AMENDING  CODIFIED ORDINANCE CHAPTER 623, FAIR HOUSING, AND REAFFIRMING ORDINANCE NOS. 12-89, 18-99, 74-2004 AND 74-2007 PROHIBITING DISCRIMINATORY HOUSING PRACTICES IN THE CITY OF OLMSTED FALLS, OHIO   Second Reading

Resolution 28-2015

A RESOLUTION DECLARING THE NECESSITY FOR PROVIDING FOR THE PAYMENT OF STREET LIGHTING IN THE CITY OF OLMSTED FALLS, OHIO, THE COST OF WHICH WILL BE PAID BY SPECIAL ASSESSMENTS UPON ALL PROPERTIES BENEFITED AND DECLARING AN EMERGENCY  Second Reading
Resolution 29-2015

A RESOLUTION DECLARING THE NECESSITY OF CONTROLLING THE BLIGHT AND DISEASE OF SHADE TREES WITHIN PUBLIC RIGHTS-OF-WAY, AND FOR PLANTING, MAINTAINING, TRIMMING AND REMOVING SHADE TREES IN AND ALONG THE STREETS OF THE CITY OF OLMSTED FALLS; ESTABLISHING A SINGLE DISTRICT FOR THAT PURPOSE IN ACCORDANCE WITH THE PROVISIONS OF SECTION 727.011 OF THE OHIO REVISED CODE; PROVIDING FOR THE ASSESSMENT OF THE COST OF THOSE SERVICES AND DECLARING AN EMERGENCY   Second Reading
Resolution 30-2015

A RESOLUTION AUTHORIZING THE SUBMISSION OF AN APPLICATION ON BEHALF OF THE CITY OF OLMSTED FALLS FOR COMMUNITY DEVELOPMENT BLOCK GRANT FUNDS (CDBG) FOR FISCAL YEAR 2016, ACCEPTING SAID GRANT IF AWARDED, REQUESTING THE CUYAHOGA COUNTY COMMUNITY DEVELOPMENT DEPARTMENT PERMISSION TO PARTICIPATE IN A COMMUNITY DEVELOPMENT BLOCK GRANT PROGRAM AND DECLARING AN EMERGENCY   Second Reading
New Business

Resolution 31-2015

A RESOLUTION ESTABLISHING MARTIN LUTHER KING, JR. DAY AS A LEGAL HOLIDAY IN THE CITY OF OLMSTED FALLS, OHIO   First Reading

Resolution 32-2015

A RESOLUTION REQUESTING AND CONSENTING TO AN EMERGENCY ROAD MAINTENANCE PROJECT BY THE CUYAHOGA COUNTY DEPARTMENT OF PUBLIC WORKS FOR 2015 AND DECLARING AN EMERGENCY   First Reading

Resolution 33-2015

A RESOLUTION AUTHORIZING THE MAYOR AND/OR DIRECTOR OF PUBLIC SERVICE TO ENGAGE ENGINEERING SERVICES FOR, AND TO ADVERTISE FOR BIDS AND ENTER INTO ONE OR MORE CONTRACTS FOR ASPHALT OVERLAYS, CONCRETE REMOVAL AND REPLACEMENT, CRACK SEALING AND BITUMINOUS SURFACE TREATMENTS TO VARIOUS CITY STREETS FOR THE ANNUAL STREET MAINTENANCE AND REHABILITATION PROGRAM, APPROPRIATING FUNDS THEREFOR, AND DECLARLING AN EMERGENCY First Reading

Miscellaneous New Business - None
Such other business that may come before Council 
Mayor Donegan indicated that Lt. Colonel Angelo Nuzzo who was the Flags of Honor host was actually present at the Pentagon when the 9/11 attacks occurred and was in the area where the plane crashed through the Pentagon.  This is an extraordinary story and if anyone can attend the program at the Community Center it would be well worth it. 
Mr. Roberts moved to adjourn; Ms. Fenderbosch seconded. Poll: 4 ayes; 0 nays. Motion carried. 

Meeting adjourned at 8:10 p.m. 


             ____________________________
Ann Marie Donegan, Mayor

Angela Mancini, Clerk of Council
